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Bern, 16th January 2020 
 
 
 
Comment on the changes in the monograph ‘eye drops’ regarding sub-visible particles 
 
 

To whom it may concern: 

 

The GSASA, Swiss Association of Public Health Administration and Hospital Pharmacists, 
would urgently like to encourage the EAHP, to make representations regarding the intentions 
of the EDQM to set specifications for sub-visible particles in the monograph “eye drops” in the 
European Pharmacopoeia. 

Even if the deadline for comments to the draft in Pharmeuropa 31.4 has expired, we hope that 
the expert opinion of the EAHP may be of importance in this issue. The national authorities 
can provide their comments until the end of February 2020, so there might be a chance that 
the EDQM will also accept the representation of the EAHP. 

 

From our point of view, there is no need to add a specification for particulate contamination for 
eye drops, even if they are only intended for use in surgical procedures, first-aid treatment and 
the treatment of the injured eye.  

Not all hospital pharmacies are equipped with an apparatus to carry out the test on sub-visible 
particles. If this test were mandatory, eye drops would only be prepared as extemporaneous 
preparation in a hospital pharmacy, but not as stock preparation, because the required 
analytical test of the dosage form monograph could not be performed. 

This is especially problematic, if these eye drops are to be used as a first-aid treatment, but 
cannot be manufactured on stock in advance.  

Furthermore, to our knowledge an assessment is lacking, what risks are involved with any 
presence of particles in eye drops in the above-mentioned cases. In general, those risks may 
be assessed as being minor to absent as sometimes also suspension eye drops may be 
utilized. 

We clearly support a risk-based approach for setting standards in the manufacturing of 
medicinal products. And if there is no risk for the patient, we don’t see a need to add additional 
requirements. 
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The situation in hospital pharmacies in Switzerland (and probably also in Europe) in most 
cases does not allow routine testing of prepared eye drops for sub-visible particles. We fear 
that these (in our opinion not necessary) specifications for particulate contamination in eye 
drops, will not lead to an advance in high quality health care of our patients, but on the other 
hand to a lack of therapy, as it will no longer be possible to do the preparation of clinically 
essential eye drops in the hospital pharmacy. 

Yours sincerely 

 
 
 
 

Dr. Stefanie Deuster 
Former Head of the GSASA Department Manufacturing 
On behalf of the GSASA  
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